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C/- Cecelia O’Brien, Joshua Butt and Peter Lim

AMSA Representatives to Medical Student Societies of

the University of Sydney, the University of Newcastle and the University of New South Wales


Monday 21 July 2003

Select Committee on Medicare

C/- Mr Elton Humphery

Secretary

Suite S1 30

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Mr Humphery,

RE: Proposed introduction of 234 Bonded Medical Student places in Australia

The Australian Medical Students’ Association (AMSA) is the peak representative body of Australia’s 8000 medical students. It is a body with which the Universities of Sydney, Newcastle and New South Wales Medical Societies are affiliated. At the recent AMSA national council our opposition to the foundation of bonded places was re-affirmed by the eleven medical school representatives in attendance, and while we understand that our executive body has represented AMSA’s views in an earlier submission, we are writing to you to consolidate and reinforce the opposition of students from the NSW medical schools.

From the outset we must clarify that our opposition to the issue is not aimed at the additional places; certainly, the increase in medical school numbers is a welcome addition and possible solution to the shortfalls in the medical workforce. Rather, we have concerns about the restrictions and contractual obligations attached to these medical school places, and we believe that this scheme will prove to be an unfair and ineffective solution to the problem.

Firstly, we believe the proposal is one which is intrinsically unfair and irresponsible. The scheme asks for prospective medical students, mostly 17-18 year old school-leavers, to enter into a contract which will determine their career and life path up to 12-18 years into the future. Particularly in the medical profession, with such a complicated post-graduate pathway, we believe that these students will not have the necessary knowledge and insight to make an informed decision about entering into such an inflexible arrangement. Indeed, even many senior medical students who have been exposed to clinical attachments and have seen the health care system do not fully comprehend the complicated process of vocational training. As such, we believe it is unfair that school-leavers, with no prior exposure to the post-graduate training pathway, or even awareness of the field of medicine, are expected to make an educated choice as to their future in this area. 

This scheme also clearly exploits students’ desperation to study medicine, locking them into contracts with onerous obligations. While the Government assures that entry via these bonded places will still be ‘on merit’, it is apparent that the students who gain entry via the normal entrance requirements will choose a place with no conditions attached, leaving the bonded positions for those who did not gain a place ‘on merit’. These bonded places will then appeal to students who are most desperate to study medicine. Asking desperate students to make informed choices about a medical school place with such onerous and binding conditions is clearly irresponsible, unfair and coercive. 

The scheme will also result in a sub-class of students. The restrictions placed on these bonded places will fragment these students from their peers and create resentment and negativity. Upon graduation, this resentment and disillusionment may detract from the care of the community which these students will ultimately serve, resulting in a poorer healthcare system for those areas of need. These areas require motivated and encouraged practitioners – these areas of need deserve no less – and we believe that this scheme will not produce such graduates. This is both unfair on the students and the community which they will eventually serve as medical graduates. Bonded medical student places will have a detrimental impact on the provision of health care in areas of need, which warrant the most attention.

Bonding medical students is not only an unfair solution to the workforce problems, it is also one which we believe will be ineffective. The nature of the scheme is such that there are no incentives for students to enter the scheme. Research and experience shows that it is positive experiences which encourage and retain students and doctors in areas of need such as rural areas. This scheme does nothing to provide such a positive experience; consider the length of bonding, inflexible conditions and the lack of any incentive such as a scholarship, or HECS reimbursement. The nature of bonding medical school places will deter students from this scheme.

We also believe that this will not be a workable scheme in the short or long-term. At present, there exists many ‘areas of need’ for the medical workforce. While bonding would appear to be a long-term solution, this is an existing problem. It will be a minimum of 10 years before the proposed benefits of this scheme will begin to eventuate. AMSA believes that there are other solutions which would create more immediate and effective results.  In addition to this, we believe that this will not address the long-term problem of doctor shortages in areas of need, particularly rural areas. The underlying factors which make rural service unpopular, such as professional isolation, poor job prospects for spouses and families and lack of need for some specialties will still exist despite the bonding scheme. These issues require attention to sustain long-term rural practice of these bonded graduates.

The ineffectiveness of bonding is further seen in the option to ‘buy out’ of the scheme. The opportunity to repay the Government contribution towards medical education – approximately $15 000 per year of contract – allows students who have the capacity to pay their way out, or incur a large debt to cancel their contractual obligations to work in areas of need. This is an entirely conceivable situation which renders the scheme ineffective.

It could also be argued that bonded medical student places could damage the future of general practice in rural areas. Graduates of the bonded scheme may quickly discover that the pathway to avoid rural areas of need would be to pursue careers in highly specialised areas (e.g. neurosurgery), for which the need is in metropolitan or outer-metropolitan areas. This will have the net effect of detracting from the rural general practice workforce, one of the greater areas of need in the Australian health care system, rather than alleviating it as the proposed scheme would set out to achieve. 

As alternatives to bonding, we believe that there are a number of programs and schemes which are far more equitable and workable than the proposed bonding of medical students. These include the Rural Australian Medical Undergraduate Scheme (RAMUS) scholarships, the John Flynn Scholarship and HECS Reimbursement scheme. These are examples of programs which recruit current medical students rather than prospective students and provide incentives for rural practice. Other possible solutions would include increased funding for rural clinical schools, financial/professional incentives for junior doctors and support of innovative schemes such as community owned practices and rural-urban job sharing. Strategies to increase the accessibility of medicine to students with rural backgrounds as well as developing a coordinated approach to promoting rural careers in medicine are also likely to be effective.

The rural health workforce shortage will not be solved using the single, simplistic method of student bonding. A comprehensive, multifaceted approach is needed to both recruit and retain doctors in the bush. We would urge the government to initiate a program of systematic research and planning to address this important and pressing issue. This should include an analysis of the strategies used in other countries (such as the integrated education, recruitment and retention program in Canada) and other fields (such as the use of emotive imagery to recruit doctors to the Australian defence forces) to produce a plan that will ensure the equitable distribution of medical services to all Australians.

In conclusion, the medical societies of NSW universities are united in our opposition to bonded medical school places. It is a scheme which is inequitable, unworkable and will ultimately affect not only future medical practitioners, but also the community which they serve. We believe that bonding medical students will have a negative impact on healthcare in Australia’s areas of need in that the scheme will be ineffective and provide disillusioned, resentful practitioners to places which deserve better care.

If you seek clarification of any of the issues raised in this submission, please do not hesitate to contact us; our respective contact details are below.

Yours sincerely,

	Cecelia O’Brien

AMSA Rep

Sydney University Medical Society 

Sheila Nicholas Room 
Blackburn Bldg D06,
University of Sydney NSW 2006
Ph: +61 2 9351 2635

Fax: +61 2 9351 6198

Mob: 0414 602 853

cobrien@gmp.usyd.edu.au
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	Nick Blair

President

Sydney University Medical Society 

Sheila Nicholas Room 
Blackburn Bldg D06,
University of Sydney NSW 2006
Ph: +61 2 9351 2635

Fax: +61 2 9351 6198

Mob: 0402 859 474

nblair@gmp.usyd.edu.au



	Joshua Butt

University of Newcastle Medical Society AMSA Rep

PO Box 70

Union Building, Callaghan

NSW 2308

Ph: +61 2 4926 5202

Mob: 0402 451 395

joshua.butt@studentmail.newcastle.edu.au
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	Suman Majumdar
University of Newcastle Medical Society President

PO Box 70

Union Building, Callaghan

NSW 2308

Ph: +61 2 4961 3030 

Fax: + 61 2 4921 5669

Mob: 0412 736 581

suman01@iprimus.com.au

	Peter Lim

UNSW Medsoc AMSA Rep

50/42-56 Harbourne Rd

Kingsford NSW 2032

Ph: +61 2 9662 0056

Mob: 0407 411 851

peter_lim@iprimus.com.au
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	Julia Crawford

UNSW Medsoc President
PO BOX 5108

Greenwich NSW 2065

Ph: +61 2 9436 3598

Mob: 0404 839 841

president@medsoc.org.au


